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The Neurosurgeon

The ROUND ROBIN LETTER of

THE AMERICAN ACADEMY OF NEUROLOGICAL SURGERY

NOW THAT our most delightful and profitable
meeting in Toronto has become a milestone in the history of
the Academy, and the year of 1958 has rolled on its way into
history, it is time for the first number of Volume 19 of our
"personal journal". As is so often the case, some letters
arrive after the publication has gone to press. Such was true
on the last occasion. They are nonetheless important, inter
esting, and serve well for the purposes of continuity. They
will see us on our way in the first number of our new year.

The Letters

BENJAMIN BRADFORD WHITCOMB - September 4, 1958

I must enclose the accompanying picture merely
to illustrate that all the fish aren't up the Rogue River and
that there are a few in the State of Maine who continue to avoid
the anglers' lures for a while at least. This lake trout weighed
31 pounds, 8 ounces, was 42 inches long, and is a record for
this species in this region.

Don't let the look of delight on my face discredit
my angler friend who dragged this monster from the depths of
our lake, but I was proud to be close enough to be caught hold
ing the critter when the picture was taken.

A 12 pounder caught an hour earlier in the same
location we baked.

The other high spot of our summer vacation was
the annual Monhigan Race with George Maltby and crew. No
silver this year but nonetheless a good time.

I am now buried to my neck in medical records
which always seems the worst bill for a summer vacation.
We are trying to get into an academic atmosphere and look
forward to the Toronto meetings.
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COMMENT

What a catch! If Ben didn't have the picture to
prove it, I wouldn't have believed anything like this ever grew
that large in Maine. See the photograph of Bob Pudenz winning
his tussle on the Rogue.

"Fishing is just a jerk at one end of the line
waiting for a jerk at the other end. "

"The longest way home is usually the one that
appears on the expense account. "

* * *

GEORGE L. MALTBY - September 11, 1958

It hardly seems possible that the date for the 1958
issue of The Neurosurgeon has come around. We are just a

little way away from our meeting in Toronto, which should be

an ideal and memorable occasion, being the 25th anniversary.

I am afraid I have very little in the way of news.
We are doing more and more vascular surgery here and using
hypothermia more and more in an effort to help our results.
It has been my feeling that the technical problems, even to the

hypothermia, are by no means as important as the judgement
and decision about when and what cases surgery should be

carried out on; and also what type of surgery should be carried
out. Of course, this dates me back to my strong feelings that
the neurological principals behind neurosurgery are basically
as if not more important than the neurosurgical principals in
many respects.

An outstanding event which comes each August
for me is the ocean race, the Monhegan Island race, with
Ben Whitcomb in bis 50 foot yawl, the Neurone. This year
we had a grand time as always, but didn't do too well in the
race. As usual, I did the cooking and assisted in fouling up

the spinnaker. All this, interspersed with a few comments
about various neurosurgical problems.

Other than this increased activity in vascular
surgery, especially aneurysms, there has been little change
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in our routine here; although I must say in the last eight months

we have had more tumors than we have had in any other eight

month period prior to that, with an amazingly high percentage
of them being meningiomas.

Sim and I are looking forward to the Toronto

meeting with a great deal of anticipation. The family have

had the usual summer go-around with the two middle girls

hitting the tennis circuit and doing only fairly well this year;

the eldest girl, Mimi, going to Harvard Summer School; and
Michael at summer camp.

COMMENT;

It was such fun seeing Sim and George at the

Toronto meeting and to see them both in such good form.

George's comment that "the technical problems, even to the

hypothermia, are by no means as important as the judgement

and decision about when and what type of surgery should be
carried out" is something too often forgotten. Moreover,

some surgeons have that judgement and some never seem to
obtain it.

Something to See
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"The only thing that keeps some families from

having a phone of their own is a teen aged daughter. "

"Parents used to know best, but now they know

better. "

JOHN RAAF - September 15, 1958

I thought that a few excerpts from a letter which

I received on August 11, 1958 might be of interest to some of

the members of the Academy who are anxious to keep up on the

recent developments in neurosurgery. This letter was written

by the husband of a forty-seven year old woman (with seven

children) whom I saw in May 1957 and again in September

1957. She had been involved in an automobile accident on July

14, 1956 and her complaints when we saw her were: (1) pain

in the head; (2) weakness and aching of the shoulders; (3) im

paired vision; (4) mental depression. She had typical hysterical

"gun barrel" vision and we thought that many of her symptoms

were on a functional basis. The interesting parts of the hus

band's letter are as follows:

"You had at the last exam said that you thought

nothing was seriously wrong and she would get well.

Since that time new techniques have been discovered

in injuries of this kind enabling the doctor to pinpoint

disc damage, namely the myelogram and discogram.

Dr. and Dr. did those in July and it

was found four discs in the cervical were ruptured.

Three were bad, and one minor. She was operated

on July 25, 1958 and the bottom two were fused, new

bone put into the discs. The operation was completely

successful in that her paralysis of the left arm and

leg have disappeared, her headaches are gone, and

her eyesight improved to the extent she only requires

glasses for fine reading. I brought her home from

__^ Hospital July 29 where she is now a bed

patient pending the bone healing Our law

suit comes up for trial in Los Angeles September 23."

I wish that some member of the Academy would

report at our next meeting in Toronto on these newer tech

niques so that some of us can catch up on the modern methods
of treatment.



COMMENT:

No comment was made, as far as I can recall,

about the newer treatments for the cervical disc situation.

Perhaps this may be done more frequently, but I doubt it as

my agents have already reported numerous quite undesirable

complications of the procedure. I am always amazed at the

length of time it requires for a procedure to be abandoned.

If one thinks a bit, he can recall many operations done fre

quently some ten years ago - procedures that no longer are

carried out.

It was a happy occasion seeing John in Chicago

at the Western Surgical Association meeting. The weather

was perfect. We took in the play "Auntie Mame", and I must

say it left much to be desired. I guess the book was, or I

hope, more enjoyable.

"Anybody who thinks the automobile has made the

American people lazy, certainly is not a pedestrian. "

"Everybody should have some form of relaxation,

even golfers. "

* * *

WILLIAM B. SCOVTLLE - September 18, 1958

I fear it is too late for the Round Robin I Nothing

has changed too much in Hartford except for a few odds and

ends of improvement here and there. Reilly and Dunsmore have

set up Leksell's stereotaxic x-ray machine in which to carry

out a research project in extrapyramidal diseases of children

and adults. They feel this machine is the simplest of the accu

rate machines. We are having our trials making vertebral

angiographs simple enough to carry out on all negative carotid

angiogram cases and so far have not succeeded in duplicating

the ease of the latter. We have some success with the side

hole English Shelden needle except that vasoapasm seems to

enter before completing the pictures. We have just started

using the superior submastoid approach, needling the hori

zontal section of the vertebral. Its advantages appear to be

the absence of pain, absence of spasm, and the ability to move

the head in all positions for taking pictures without dislodging
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of the needle. In passing, I mention the metal plunger SanaLok

control BD 10 cc syringes in which the plungers never stick,

consequently are ideal for angiography and ventriculography.

I had to travel to Italy to discover them.

This Spring I attended the annual Italian and French

Speaking Neurosurgical meetings at Florence and Toulouse,

respectively. There are a very small number of fully trained

senior neurosurgeons in all Italy so that it is not unusual for

them to have 350 verified brain tumors each year at their prin

cipal neurosurgical centers --a rare concentration of cases in

this country. The French, largely through David's efforts, have

organized a European Neurosurgical Society, in competition to

the International Congress of 1961 in Washington, which is to

hold its first joint meeting with the French Speaking Society at

Zurich next year. The Scandinavians and British will probably

attend as interested observers, and as yet there is no formal

organization.

For the ski-minded, I mention that there is un

believable skiing "all year round" at Cervinia, the Italian side

of the Materhorn, with great expanses of corn snow from

steepest to near level slopes, beginning in April until Fall.

COMMENT:

Bill is probably the Academy's best ambassador

abroad and best informed concerning neurosurgeons and the

neurosurgical situation on the Continent. Earl Walker comes

into the picture in the same way. Just to point out how time

marches on, Bill's son is in his second year at the Johns

Hopkins Medical School.

"Throw rug: A small rug that usually throws any

one that steps on it. "

"Nothing can redistribute the wealth faster than a

race horse. "

The photograph on page 10 of Lorene Raaf, Enid

Baker, Reedie Schwartz, and Jean Raaf taken in Virginia City

was obtained through one of our Western agents. The girls

look real quaint.



LOST!

"MONTANA" GIRLS

REWARD * $5,000 * REWARD

Mail or send to 3-7-77 Historic Virginia City, Montana
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WANTED

The Plummer Gang

REWARD * $5,000 * REWARD
Confederate Currency

Mail or send to 3-7-77 Historic Virginia. City, Montana
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Not long after our agent sent in a photograph of the

Virginia City "MONTANA GIRLS", he linked them up with

"THE PLUMMEB GANG".

"An old timer is one who remembers when spring

was heralded by bare feet instead of bare midriffs. "

"Some wives frown on their husbands' poker parties;

others have lucky husbands. "

WILLIAM H. SWEET - September 19, 1958

This summer at the International Cancer Congress

in London, I not only learned a good many new items of special

neurosurgical interest, but was also the happy recipient of

superb instruction as to how one of these congresses should

be run. The conduct of the professional and the especially

attractive social sections put on by the British set a new high.

This type of precedent puts an even larger burden on us as

hosts for the next International Neurosurgical Congress than

I had heretofore realized.

Of the scientific papers presented at the London

Congress, the two of perhaps greatest interest to neuro-

surgeons are those on hypophysectomy by Baron and others

which appeared in the British Journal of Surgery, Volume 45,

p. 593, 1958, and the article by Forrest, Blair, and Valentine

which appeared in The Lancet, No. 7039, p. 192, July 26,
1958.

COMMENT:

I believe all of us will agree the Canadians manage

to put on especially attractive social functions and that their

banquets have an air of pomp and circumstance that puts the

affair much above the ordinary.

Insofar as the problem of hypophysectomy is con

cerned, I believe cyclotron radiation is going to obsolete most

of the other methods.
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"I never said I didn't like her, " remarked a woman

in a show of self defense, "1 merely stated that all the polish

she had was on her fingernails. "

EDWIN B. BOLDREY - September 25, 1959

The passage of time has caught up with me again;

I hope I am not too late for The Neurosurgeon.

The Award Committee is completing consideration

of six excellent manuscripts from five authors. The decision

will be announced soon. It seems to me this has been a very

good response.

Unfortunately for me, the Rogue River Neuro-

surgical Society meeting had to be bypassed this year, but a

detailed report from Sam Snodgrass last night indicates that

An Interesting Story
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it was a worthwhile session. Bob Pudenz phoned on the way

up. During the summer we had an interesting experience with

one of Frank Mayfield's spring clips. Applied to the middle

cerebral in a badly scarred situation, it was found to have

produced incomplete occlusion when a follow-up angiogram

was obtained. The reason for this became evident at a sub

sequent procedure - a dense piece of scar wedged between the

jaws of the clip and prevented apposition. This was surprising

to me. 1 have no other explanation to give though. This was

the only unusual feature in the second operation. I would not

have thought it possible.

In the majority of conversations I have with mem

bers of the Academy, concern over the membership and future

seems to come up in one form or another. It is obviously a

matter which is receiving the consideration of all of us. I

hope that at the Toronto meeting some happy crystallization

of all this can come about.

COMMENT:

The paper of the Academy Award Winner was quite

good. This has been.a very good contribution to the develop

ment of the Academy.

Helen and Ed should have a busy time making

arrangements for the meeting of the Academy next year at

the Del Monte Lodge at Monterey. This is truly a beautiful

setting, and with the opportunity of a stopover at a city as

attractive as San Francisco, it should be doubly worthwhile.

"You cannot help the poor by destroying the rich."

- Abraham Lincoln

"He reminds me of the man who murdered both his

parents, and then when sentence was about to be pronounced

pleaded for mercy on the grounds that he was an orphan. "

- Abraham Lincoln

"Brigands demand your money or your life. Women

require both. "

- Samuel Butler
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ROBERT L. McLAURIN - September 26, 1958

The most important thing that has happened to me

recently has been the acquisition of an associate. Since Joe

Evans left for his position in Chicago in 1954, I have been

attempting to get oriented and to carry on the fine traditional

service which he had organized. The result was an increasing

respect for his previous labors in Cincinnati. Every time I

thought I had learned how to hit a screw-ball, someone would

throw me an inside curve. On July 1, I found an expert on

inside curves, one Dr. Robert Nugent who just completed his

training at Duke. Fortunately, I was able to entice him back

to Cincinnati where he had gone to medical school. I believe

that we will all hear more of Bob in the future as he has im

pressed me as a very promising and capable individual.

Our interest has continued in the investigation of

metabolic responses following cranial surgery and trauma.

We have noted a very significant nitrogen catabolism following

trauma and we have not been able to detect any decrease of the

negative nitrogen balance as a result of nitrogen feeding. If

the observations are valid, there is no advantage to starting

early protein supplementation to the nutritional support. Prob

ably, calories are more important than protein at that stage.

To return to the matter of selection of new members,

and apropos the remarks of Bill Sweet in the last Round Robin,

most of which I agree with, I am compelled to rush to the defense
of the recently acquired members of the Academy. A survey

shows that during the interval 1953-1956 six new members were

elected. During the years 1955-1957 (3 years) a total of nine

papers have been presented by these six men. Frankly, I be

lieve the newer members have held up their end of the programs,

and I cannot accept the statement to the contrary without this
rebuttal. The whole point is that I agree with the high degree

of selectivity which has been exerted in the past - the mechanics

of the selectivity is fairly unimportant - and particularly I agree
with what Bill calls the "pedestrian rate of growth. "

A final comment regarding the Toronto meeting.

I want to express publicly and in print my appreciation to

Harry Botterell for his patience in dealing with a novice as

Secretary. I am sure there are many ways I could and should

have been of help but wasn't. I feel very strongly that the
success of the meeting, and there is no doubt about its success,

will be attributable exclusively to the efforts of the Toronto
members.
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COMMENT:

Bob has defended the new members and the papers

they have presented, and there would appear to be no rebuttal.

Bob has a large order on his hands running such a neurosurgical

service as that at the Cincinnati General Hospital. I am glad

he is getting some much needed help. I am sure in his quiet

way he will have a bang-up service there and will not become

a sub-section of neurology.

I don't believe there need be any fear of the

Academy growing too rapidly, no matter what method is tried.

When some of us older crocks start slipping out of the picture,

it may become smaller than ever. There is no question of the

success of the efforts of our Canadians from Toronto in putting

on a most memorable meeting, but our Secretary-Treasurer

is being entirely too modest.

* * *

"If you want to let the rest of the world go by, just

drive within the legal speed limit. "

* * *

The letter and the minutes of the meeting of The

Bogue River Neurosurgical Society which follow on the next

few pages have been sent in by John Eaaf for inclusion in The

Neurosurgeon.

Peaceful Interlude
























































































































